State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


August 24, 2018
TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

2nd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
Robert L. Purkey, Jr
Charles “Pete” E. Meeks, Acting Chairman
Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr.   



Mike W. Moran       

                                            
Robert “Sonny” Yeatman
Phylis A. Seman
ABSENT:   

None
 
STAFF 
PRESENT:    

Steve S. Lakin, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry   

Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing Boards 

Milena Trust, Assistant Attorney General 

Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  

Sean Heeter, Administrative Specialist

STAFF
ABSENT:

Matthew Helminiak, Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry
Kimberly S. Ward, Assistant Attorney General 
GUESTS PRESENT:  Jimmy Diomenecis
Call To Order
Ed Hord, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:00 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on June 22, 2018.  Upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved without correction.
Chairman’s Report

There was no Chairman’s report.
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

Pursuant to General Provisions Article, Maryland Annotated Code § 3-305 the Board will discuss one pending Elevator Mechanic application in an Executive Session.
B. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Ms. Bailey referred Board members to the PSI reports in their packets.  In July, 2018 zero (0) candidates were tested and zero (0) candidates passed, with 0% passing rate.  In June, 2018, zero (0) candidates were tested and zero (0) passed, with a passing rate of 0%.  Since January 2018, the passing rate is 100%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 78%.  There are currently 862 active licensees.                   

Complaint Committee Report 

There are no new complaints to discuss at this time.    
Old Business 
A. Subcommittee for Temporary Elevator Licenses

In Mrs. Ward’s absence Mrs. Trust asked the Board to defer discussion on Temporary Elevator licenses until the October 26, 2018, Board meeting so that Mrs. Ward can be present.
New Business
The Board discussed revised regulations compelling a 30 day response by licensees.  Ms. Trust stated the purpose of the regulations is to ensure licensees receive and respond to correspondence from the Board.  The Attorney General’s office has a draft of uniform language for all of the Occupational and Professional licensing Boards that do not already have such language, which has been approved by Secretary Schulz, that will reiterate an applicant and/or licensee must update their address to ensure Board correspondence is received.  Finally, Ms. Trust stated that the legislation gives the Board the authority to take disciplinary action if an applicant and/or licensee fails to respond to Board correspondence by the due date outlined in the correspondence.  The regulations were already approved by the Board but an additional provision had been added regarding address verification so the regulations had to =be voted on again. Ms. Trust asked the Board to consider the revised regulations and to hold a vote.
Mr. Yeatman asked why the regulations are being proposed.  Counsel stated that they will require a response during allegations of a complaint, and for Board’s, such as the Elevator Safety Review Board, that have continuing education requirements, the regulations will compel a response to a request to compliance for prof of completion of continuing education. Additionally, the regulations are uniform language being proposed for for all of Occupational and Professional licensing Boards.
Mr. Yeatman asked what disciplinary action the Board can take when an applicant and/or licensee fails to respond to correspondence?  Counsel stated that the Board has the authority to impose mild or severe disciplinary action, and that the Board can determine what action will be taken based on the situation and the violation that has occurred.  Mr. Yeatman asked if the Board can ask for verification that correspondence has been delivered?  Counsel stated that yes, requiring verification is within the Board’s authority and that mail can be sent first class and certified mail to ensure that correspondence is delivered and received by the recipient of the correspondence.  Mr. Hord stated that the Board will need someone to investigate complaints and failure to respond correspondence.  Ms. Bailey stated that the Mechanical Licensing Boards are in the process of hiring an investigator.
The members of the Board reviewed the Failure to Respond regulations, and upon Mr. Lindsay’s Motion, and Mr. Moran’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the regulation be approved.
Correspondence
There was no correspondence to report.

Executive Director’s Report
Ms. Bailey stated that the Mechanical Licensing Boards have relocated their office from the second floor to the fourth floor.  She stated Secretary Schulz kindly facilitated the move, and Ms. Bailey thanked her for her assistance because the previous location was becoming uncomfortable for staff.  Based on the special funding status of the Board will be able to hire two new positions: an administrative officer and an investigator.
Counsel’s Report 
There was no Counsel’s report at this time.
Public Comments

There were no Public comments offered.                                      
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for October 26, 2018, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:23 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                     __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
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